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SCBF Directors Meeting17th March 2021 at 1800
(held via Zoom)
1. Apologies

Alan Macdonald, Robin Black, Alistair Laurenson, Gordon Thomson, Delting nomination – Ellis Nicolson, Observer - Jonathan Dorrat (MYSP)
2. New declarations of interests

No new declarations.  Two directors have previously declared SSE shares, Eleanor is to create a formal record of this which can be added to as required.
3. Directors/Observers 

Chris Bunyan (Chair), Colin Clark, Jim Anderson, Jamie Macbeath, Kenny Pottinger, Angela Sutherland, John Dally, Aileen Brown, Alistair Christie-Henry, Neville Martin, James Garrick, Eleanor Gear (Administration Officer)
Chris Bunyan proposed Ellis Nicolson as the new Delting director, seconded by Jim Anderson. Mr Nicolson was elected unanimously
Jonathan Dorrat is a local MYSP and unfortunately was unable to attend this evening.  CB will be having a Zoom meeting with him soon to discuss SCBF, this follows an exchange of several emails between them.  Jonathan has informed CB that Martin Summers was Jonathan's mentor and would be asked to abide by confidentiality of SCBF papers as his mentor.
4. Minutes of 17th February 2021
Proposed by Jim Anderson and seconded by Jamie Macbeath. 
Matters Arising and not covered by the agenda
List of Members
CB and EG have been attempting to compile a list of members to account for those people who historically paid a £1 membership fee.  Our financial records show assets of £16 which are 16 x £1 membership fees.  The money was misplaced and written off in 2019 (approx), however, it has recently appeared in a drawer in Market House.  An email has now been sent to a list of previous directors asking them whether they wish to remain a member of SCBF which would entitle them to a vote at the AGM.
5.  Audit group

Nothing to report.

6. Chair Report 

Nothing to report.

7. Administration 
An insurance report was circulated to all directors detailing the options for insurance cover from two providers and the reasoning for officers selecting the more expensive option.  This was due to the inclusion of cyber cover.  Angela Sutherland asked to raise an objection as she believed a mistake had been made following a 5 year career in insurance.  The cyber policy of £100,000 cover has a £2,000 excess meaning SCBF would be unable to make a claim as all we have in terms of ‘cyber’ is a laptop (no server, online shop etc) at a cost of £1,000.  The laptop should be backed up on a USB.  Angela Sutherland raised that going forward we should create a list of directors’ skills and expertise to prevent this occurring in future. 

Jim Anderson suggested that the Microsoft programme purchased for the laptop be utilised as the back-up option, Angela Sutherland agreed that OneDrive or SharePoint would be a suitable option.

CB said officers would need to accept these comments and learn lessons for the future.  Directors agreed to note the decision of officers but regret most suitable policy not purchased.  Alistair Christie-Henry raised that the policy would be reviewed next year.  Proposed by Alistair Christie-Henry, seconded by Colin Clark.
Angela Sutherland again raised the issue of a skills/expertise list.  Alistair Christie-Henry advised that this is ordinarily referred to as a skills audit.  CB suggested circulating an email asking directors if they have professional qualifications or professional experience which can be added to a list.  Eleanor Gear will circulate email.
8. Financial report 
CB advised that the 2019 FCA return has been processed.  There was a delay in submission, in part due to covid and in part due to a change from an email return to an online return of which CB wasn’t advised.

CB clarified that the SCBF financial year runs from 1st April to 31st March and the AGS financial year runs from 1st September to 31st August.

Financial report noted.
9. Legal and Accountancy advice 
There is an ongoing issue between SCBF and SSE regarding what SSE will do about VAT were SCBF to invoice them.  No decision has been taken to date.  Angela Sutherland asked if we could contact other SSE renewables community benefit funds and ask what they do in terms of VAT.  CB advised that we could but that he would inform Lindsay at SSE as a courtesy prior to doing so.  CB will review the SSE renewables annual report to find a fund similar in size and make contact.
CB advised directors that SCBF officers did not seek legal advice following comments received from Michael Duncan on the MoU and Data Sharing documents as this was not felt necessary.
10. Viking Energy
Nothing to report.

11. AGS 

(a) Report on changes in response to SIC comment

CB discussed the comments received back from Michael Duncan following submission of the MoU and Data Sharing documents to the SIC legal team.  There were a few drafting and typing comments which were easily resolved.  SIC approached the scheme as if SCBF were only consulting community councils, CB spoke to Michael Duncan as this is not the case.  Community councils are being asked to decide on applications and unless there is a case of gross negligence (i.e. a declaration of interest not being followed), SCBF would not interfere in the decision.  Minor changes have been made to both documents and Michael Duncan has no further comments to make. 
(b) Report on launch of scheme and zoom meetings with community councils – verbal

CB advised that again, there was a good response to further zoom meetings with attendees from Yell now able to make one of the calls.  Unfortunately, Whalsay was again unable to attend but CB has sent a response to a letter received answering their concerns.  John Dally advised that CB’s response had been circulated and he was hopeful of a better understanding of the process and of working together.
(c) Report on applications received – circulated

The report states that up to 10th March there has been one T1 (micro) application, five T2 applications and a further four enquiries received.  Colin Clark enquired what was meant by the ‘total project cost’ noted at the bottom of the report.  This figure is the total project costs of all the applications added together. The total application value is how much grant funding is being sought from SCBF.
John Dally asked when funding would be paid out.  Would it be when other sources have been secured (if applicable) or would it be immediately once the grant is approved?  CB advised that we wish to be as flexible as possible, and we will need to deal with these decisions as and when they arise.

Angela Sutherland asked how many MoU and Data Sharing forms had been returned to date.  CB answered that one had been received back and that the community council was now in receipt of its first T2 application.  John Dally stated that Whalsay community council would be looking to seek Michael Duncan’s advice on the revised documents.  Colin Clark advised that during the recent ASCC meeting Michael Duncan had stated that CC’s must now decide for themselves whether or not to sign the documents.

CB discussed an application enquiry received asking about funding eligibility for solar panels for a kirk.  Initially this could be seen as a renewable project, however, if the building is predominantly used for religious purposes then the benefit would be for the kirk and not the wider community.  The community council FAQ’s have been updated to include advice on this stating,
Q – Can religious groups apply for grant funding for buildings? (e.g. kirks)

A – yes but only where they can evidence regular and extensive use for community purposes such as mother and toddler groups, crafting groups etc, not weddings and christenings.  The improvements must benefit the wider community.
Report on applications noted. 

(d) Publicity Policy - circulated

The policy is a combination of advice and guidance for signage which may be required following grant funding.  Alistair Christie-Henry stated that we should also be asking for the SCBF logo to be used.  CB motioned that with the amendment of adding the requirement to also use the SCBF logo the policy is adopted.
John Dally raised whether SCBF should also have a publicity policy in terms of directors speaking to the press.  Angela Sutherland stated that usually everyone would agree to say nothing to the press and all enquiries be directed to one person, usually the most senior.  CB asked if directors were looking to adopt a procedure that media enquires are directed to a specific person.  This was discussed and a motion put forward by Alistair Christie-Henry and slightly amended by Jim Anderson,

‘If a media enquiry concerned just a particular community council or community council area, the relevant director is empowered to give a response.’

‘If the media enquiry is more general and concerns SCBF policies or decisions it should be referred to the Chair (or officers in the chair's absence) to give  a response.’
Proposed by Chris Bunyan and seconded by Angela Sutherland.
Participatory Budgeting

During all the Zoom calls held with community councils, the topic of participatory budgeting was raised.  CB queried with directors how this would be organised in terms of admin/SCBF procedures.  There could potentially be 18 community councils with 18 different ways of hosting a PB event using 18 different forms.  As with the Data Sharing and MoU documents we would be looking at having one document applying to all.  How the event is run is entirely up to community councils, SCBF is concerned with the administration.
Directors discussed two potential options.  Applicants send completed T1/T2 forms to SCBF, due diligence carried out, feedback form sent to community council, groups invited to PB, community councils use feedback form to record decisions.  Data sharing document applies.  Alternatively, groups apply directly to community councils, PB event run and community council returns forms to EG for checking.  If community councils control data and create forms they become data controllers and we become data processors.  Data sharing document does not apply.
CB proposed making no change to SCBF admin process.  Forms will still come to SCBF first.  It is up to community councils to decide which projects to support and to record the decision on the feedback from.  FAQs to be updated accordingly.  Seconded by Alistair Christie-Henry.  
12. Other commercial renewable energy scheme
Colin Clark reported that he had made contact with Peel who were not expecting much to be happening with them until year end and with Smithy House Associates who had nothing to report.  David Thomson of Shetland Aerogenerators is still working on a draft proposal to benefit the whole of Shetland.  Colin asked who would decide on funding decisions for this proposal, is there going to be a mechanism to involve everybody in that process?  CB suggested looking into this when in receipt of the proposal.
13. AGM
Two nominations for directors have been received from the six areas with directors retiring at the next AGM.  Jamie Macbeath for Sandness and Walls and James Garrick for Sandsting and Aithsting.
The AGM is scheduled for May 2021, date TBC.

14. Any other business

(a) Date of next meeting – Wednesday 14th April 2021 at 1800
Going forward monthly meetings will now occur on the second Wednesday of each month to prevent a clash with the Tingwall, Whiteness and Weisdale community council meetings.
(b) SCBF Membership and rules

Papers circulated prior to the meeting opened discussions.
JA asked if we should exclude the entire Executive Leadership Team of the council in the rules from being a member?  He feels this was maybe poorly worded at the time in the rules and we should consider a rule change on this.
CB felt that if we were to restrict the members more than we already are then we wouldn’t be much of a co-operative.  Angela Sutherland agreed that we should be looking for more members with a fit for purpose form and a method on how we intend to manage our database of members.  CB advised that according to our rules, members must inform SCBF of any changes to their details.  Angela Sutherland stated that this makes no difference to GDPR, SCBF still needed to keep the database up to date.  CB suggested contacting members annually to check details held.

CB asked directors if SCBF should seek members.  Aileen Brown stated that members add oversight to what SCBF are doing.  She felt that to prevent becoming cluttered, if we didn’t see or hear from a member for 3 years they would cease to become a member.  Angela Sutherland added that we would also require rules on member behaviour.
CB suggested asking a few directors to look at the rules, look at the objectives, whether rules cover disruptive members, draft a membership form then move on to what could be done to attract members.  CB, Aileen Brown and Alistair Christie-Henry to undertake this task.
CB summarised that the principle of being a co-operative is what SCBF wants to keep, and we should be open to members joining.  No dissent.

Eleanor Gear to email Wendy Hand at VAS asking them to pass any enquiries relating to the SCBF register of members to Eleanor.

Meeting closed at 1945 with nothing further to discuss.
